PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 5TH JANUARY 2016
	Present:  
	Mrs Pat Darby (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr A Mathieson

	
	Mr T Woolven

Mr P Scott
	Mr R Tillett

Mr J Scade
	Mr T Bonser

Mr R Lupton

	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	
	


Apologies: None

	Number

_______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	1/16

2/16

3/16

4/16

5/16

6/16

7/16

8/16

9/16

10/16

11/16

12/16

13/16

14/16

15/16

16/16
	Members of the Public: Borough Cllrs: Mike Taylor and Steve Perry, Mr and Mrs Vallance and Mr Baker

DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

Cllr Darby declared an interest in Memorial Hall Request for a grant as her spouse is a Trustee of the Memorial Hall.  She would therefore leave the room when item 10 was discussed.
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.
INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

 Mr Baker said that on Sunday evening joyriders had struck again at Stonehouse Field churning up the grass verges. Mr Baker said that he did have CCTV footage to look at but feared that the vehicles would not be recognized in the darkness.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 1st DECEMBER 2015

RESOLVED that the minutes of 1st December 2015 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING

Speed Through Crouch Mike Taylor would make contact again with Valerie Dagger requesting money on Platt PC’s behalf.  Agreed also to make contact with the developer regarding this matter.

Entrance to SHF The contractor had completed work on one part of the access road. The Chairman said that the tarmac had not been keyed in and did not look as if it would withstand much wear and tear. Cllr Bonser would take photos and write to the developer thanking him but raise concerns on the quality of the work. Knee rail fencing and damage to the hedge had not been repaired.

Tree on Boundary SHF/Greenlands

The resident had been contacted regarding this matter and the boundaries of Greenlands properties had been pointed out. There had been no further response.

Moles

The Groundsman had raised the problem of moles at SHF and KGF. A gas treatment had been carried out to try and stop the problem. In Stonehouse field there had been successful results to the areas treated so far, there was new mole activity just to the right hand verge leading down to the Scout hut. 

King George’s field success had been limited to the railway side, despite all mole infected areas being gassed. There was also new mole activity outside the gate. A second treatment had been recommended discounted by 25% off the normal flask rate of £120.00, making the second treatment to the 2 fields the sum of £90.00. RESOLVED that the second treatment be carried out. 

Car Park Resurfacing of the car park had been on the PC’s agenda for some time and project monies had been reserved for this. It was noted that guttering to the barn, soakaways etc would need to be installed in conjunction with the resurfacing as water drainage was a problem in this area. Marchants Civil Engineering had been contacted and a site visit could be arranged for any Saturday in January with the exception of the 30th.  Cllr Darby, Mathieson and Woolven would attend the meeting. Cllr Woolven to advise availability.

Hedges at Stonehouse Farm The Clerk had been in contact with the contractor who said that he intended cutting the hedges in February. He would prefer to carry out the work after the top of the hedge had been cut by the resident of Stone House Farm. Cllr Darby to make contact with the resident.

Carol Singing This event had been very well attended and £240.06 was raised for Macmillan Nurses.

LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Borough Councillor Mike Taylor reported that at T&MBC parking charges were being discussed. It was thought that the free 2hr parking in the Western Road car park might be abolished but this would be strongly opposed.  It was feared that the inconvenience of paying might make shoppers go elsewhere. Platt would be consulted during the formal consultation. 

Borough Councillor Mike Taylor said that the verdict from the latest Standards Board complaint had been a guilty one.

20.10 Borough Cllr Tim Shaw arrived at the meeting.

Cllr Steve Perry reiterated that he would be formally objecting to parking charges being changed in BG, despite BG and West Malling being the only two areas with a free parking window. He said that funds from increases (10%) would be going to improve enforcement.

Cllr Perry said that at this time when precepts were being looked at, grants from T&MBC should not be taken for granted as these might be cut with the £1.4m funding shortage to be found in the next 3 years. It might be prudent to increase the precept to cover any funding needed which might previously have been covered by grants. Platt residents paid less than other parishes in the area.

Cllr Shaw said that a meeting was being held on the 18th January to discuss air quality along the A25, especially the potential increase in nitrogen dioxide. With the extension of Platt Industrial Estate there would be an increase in traffic movements and the impact this would have on the health of residents, especially school children needed to be discussed.

The economic feasibility study into east facing slips was now ready to start and consultants were in place to undertake the work.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

TM/15/03884/TPOC Basted Lane, Crouch,The Paddocks. Fell walnut tree
TM/15/03591/FL LML Crouch, Langleys. Gallop Track. No objections
TM/15/03750/FL Platt Common, Primrose Cottage. 2 Storey garage extension. No objections

PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/15/03083/FL Comp Lane, Orchard Place Farm, Polytunnels. No objection Approved 21/12/15

TM/15/03414/FL Mill Lane, Basted, Bridge House. Conversion to 3 residential units.

No objection in principle but requested further info, particularly re drainage 

Approved 17/12/15

TM/15/03494/TNCA LML, Platt, Laurel Cottage. Reduce tree heights. Queried the reason for the application. Approved 07/12/15

TM/15/02431/FL Land between M20 & M26. Change of use - Solar Energy Farm

No objections in principle but queried feedback payment. Approved 30/11/15 Numerous conditions

TM/15/01191/FL Basted Lane, Crouch, Chequers Inn. Conversion of P.H. & 2 new dwellings. No objections in principle but concerns re heights, existing wall ,overlooking etc Approved at Area 2 Committee 11/11/15. Details t.b.a
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265/W/15/3087182
Dewpond, Platt Common. Against Refusal. Submissions sent in 28/10/15. No result as at 1/1/16

APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF  Askew Bridge Site. Non-determination & enforcement. Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
ENFORCEMENT PROCEEDINGS

Helens Cottage, LML Breach of landscaping approval. P.P. has been granted so no breach occurred

5 Willow Mews, Unauthorised removal of TPO Tree Only branches removed. Tree not damaged, so no action required

Stone house Farm stables, LML Unauthorised chimney. P.P. has been granted so no breach occurred

The Butts, Beechinwood Lane Unauthorised change of use of storage building. Enforcement have requested a site meeting. No response

Landway Farm, Basted Lane Additional Business use. Still chasing. No concern about business use but chimney will need P.P.

Kellys Farm, Crouch Lane
Unauthorised use for caravans. Still under investigation. Caravan still on site appears unoccupied
The Chequers Cllr Darby had written to Steve Humphry and Mark Fewster of T&MBC copying in County Councillor Valerie Dagger stating that one of the Parish Council's concerns regarding this application had been the increase in traffic because of ongoing concerns and investigations regarding the speed of traffic through Crouch.   There was a derestricted speed limit through Crouch and the Police had raised no objections to this being reduced to 30 mph despite the fact that there had been no fatalities which is usually the reason given for refusal.  Highways had also agreed to the 30 mph limit but at the moment funding was not available.  However, the Parish Council was prepared to contribute to this initiative.

 The possibility of the developer also contributing to this scheme had been raised at the planning meeting.  However, the developer had not been aware of these concerns but there was an indication from him that he would consider this matter.  Unfortunately, the Highways Officer had left the planning meeting by this time so no discussion could take place and so the possibility of including a condition relating to this matter was lost. 

 The Highways Officer would have sought permission to leave the meeting before its conclusion.  Highways had raised no objections to this application.  However, the Parish Council were concerned that the current investigations regarding traffic speed through Crouch were apparently not taken into consideration when Highways raised no objection to this application.    If the Highways Officer had remained at the meeting he would have heard a local resident express his strong concerns about traffic because the resident had been hit by a speeding vehicle whilst walking along Long Mill Lane. 

 

The Parish Council was therefore very concerned that the traffic issue was not given full attention and the ongoing concerns of local residents were ignored.   Increased traffic, speed and size of vehicles on rural lanes were an increasing worry to many residents living in rural locations but never seem to be an issue with the Highways Department.

 Platt Parish Council would like their concerns noted and trust that future planning applications will receive more careful consideration on highway issues.

No response had been received from T&MBC. Cllr Dagger had asked for the highway officer’s name.

Cllr Scade complained that the triangle of grass outside The Chequers was being eroded by lorries which were probably going to The Paddocks site in Basted Lane.  Problems could get worse when The Chequers planning permission is started.  The Chairman had also received a complaint about this same issue. . Clerk to raise the Council’s concern  with KHS.

PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Committee Meeting to be held on 13th January.

Coppicing

Weather permitting, the coppicing work would be continued. High winds had stopped any coppicing being carried out in December.

MEMORIAL HALL REQUEST FOR FUNDING

Councillor Darby left the room and Cllr Bonser, as Vice Chairman, was acting Chairman.

Cllr Bonser explained that a straw poll held at the public meeting with the Parish Council, Trustees of the Memorial Hall and members of the public on Wednesday 9th December had shown a very clear majority: 38 residents for, 2 against, 2 abstentions.

Results from the letter drop showed the same result. There had been 154 responses, 96 for, 56 against. There were 2 abstentions.

RESOLVED that a grant of £100,000 be given to Platt Memorial Hall (subject to approval from KALC and the Public Works Loan Board). Clerk to contact KALC to set the wheels in motion. The loan would be taken out over a 15 year period at a cost of approximately £9,190 per annum.

The Parish Council would have no input into the running of the Memorial Hall.

20.35 Mr and Mrs Vallance left the meeting.

The Chairman returned to the committee room.

STONEHOUSE FIELD ACCESS ROAD VERGES

Joy riders had churned up the grass along the access road at SHF.  The Clerk had obtained two quotes for posts but the quote from Hoists for 200 6 ft posts at a cost of £730 + VAT  was the best option.   The Chairman had also contacted J Clubb regarding the possibility of the quarry donated some boulders.  A grab lorry would need to be hired for a day at a  possible cost of £450.  Boulders would be free of charge, depending on number.  Cllr Mathieson said he would look into sourcing a grab lorry at a cheaper price.  

Discussions ensued regarding ditches and bunds. It was agreed that the Chairman would have further discussions with J Clubbs regarding size of boulders and the Clerk would obtain labour costings for installation of the posts.  As groundsman, Mr Baker confirmed that his preference, taking into consideration maintenance, his preference would be wooden posts.

21.00 Mr Baker left the meeting.

LET US CLEAN UP THE COUNTRY

The Chairman had read in the KALC newsletter about a clean up campaign on the 4th to 6th March to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday. RESOLVED that the Chairman would contact Platt Scouts, Platt Society and other organisations to see if they would like to be involved in the initiative.

CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments be approved. 

The following payments were received:

BGJFC
Fees







489.50

Nat West
Interest







    3.30





  Total
  


       
            492.80

The Council approved the following payments:

Payt



                     


          VAT


BACS Roecall


Mole Treatment
240.00


          240.00

BACS TSS Signs

Pole


  54.10

10.82

64.92

BACS
PAYE


Tax/NI Nov 15 
 88.81


            88.81

BACS Wrotham PC

Skate Park Maint
264.71

34.22
          298.93


BACS J Davies

Salary Dec 15

908.80


          908.80

BACS J Davies

Office Allowance
400.00


          400.00

BACS M Beale

Cleaning Dec 15
  64.00



64.00






Total
         2,020.42
            45.04
        2,065.46

Precept

Councillors had perused all figures supplied by the Clerk. RESOLVED that the precept for 2016/17 be increased from £51,100 to £62,000.  The increase would take into account the proposed grant for the hall and to make a start adjusting to the decrease in funds from TMBC.   Clerk to submit figures to T&MBC by 20th January.

Football  Pitch Maintenance A quote for vertidraining and seeding of the football pitch had been obtained at £2020 and £900 respectively. RESOLVED that an order for the vertidraining and sanding work should be placed.

CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Playground Risk Assessment Training Hildenborough Parish Council was organising playground risk assessment training for their new caretaker, they wanted to know if anyone else would be interested in joining in.  Up to 5 people could be included at a cost of £225 for all five. RESOLVED not to take up this offer.

The Chairman mentioned that there was some graffiti that would require painting over in the play area.

Borough Green Football Club ( the adult team that play on a Saturday ), were looking into the possibility of using the football pitch at Platt this coming Saturday as their current pitch at Wrotham was unplayable due to the recent weather and an ongoing problem with one of the penalty areas. They were currently undertaking some maintenance work which was preventing them from using the pitch. Knowing that the Borough Green Juniors use Stonehouse Field on a Sunday, they wanted to see if it was available for use on a Saturday afternoon. It may be an ongoing thing for a few weeks, all depending on how the Wrotham pitch takes. RESOLVED that the pitch at SHF was not in good enough condition to accommodate another team.

Street Light in Greenlands    The street light in Greenlands between No.1 and Maple Lodge was no longer working. A resident had asked if it could be repaired. The light in question was one that was on the schedule to be left when it no longer worked and the fuse removed. RESOLVED that action remain as stated on the schedule. Resident to be informed.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

There had not been any committees in December.

MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

 Cllr Tillett informed the meeting that a Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinator had been found for Platt Mill. There were six more to be found.

Cllr Lupton said that flytipping had occurred at the corner of Windmill Hill/Long Mill Lane. This had already been reported to T&MBC.

Cllr Darby had received a complaint regarding logging lorries using the lanes in the village. It was thought they were coming to/from The Hurst. To be reported to KHS.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 2nd February 2016.

The meeting was closed at 9.32pm
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